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For release by Nov. 21, 2002

USF Faculty Union Opposes New USF Personnel Rules
TAMPA, Fla. --- Roy Weatherford, USF Chapter President of the United Faculty of Florida, will announce the faculty union’s opposition to new rules proposed by the USF Administration.  These rules would conflict with the faculty’s contract at many points and, if implemented, would violate the contract and undermine faculty rights to academic freedom, due process, fair compensation, protection of intellectual property rights, fair determination of appropriate outside activities, and other rights.  President Weatherford will make the announcement at a special press conference on Tuesday, Nov. 19, at 1:00 pm, in front of the Administration Building.

     The proposed rules are on the agenda for the Thursday, Nov. 21 meeting of the USF Board of Trustees.  This meeting is especially important for the future of USF, as these new rules and the 5-year Strategic Plan are on the agenda.  The meeting is scheduled for 1:00 pm to 5:00 pm, at the USF Lakeland campus, the most isolated USF facilities.

     The proposed rules are additions to the USF Rules currently governing many of USF’s operations.  However, the proposed rules cover areas now governed by contracts negotiated with the unions representing faculty and staff, particularly the United Faculty of Florida (for 1700 faculty and professional employees) and the American Federation of State, County, and Municipal Employees (AFSCME) (for many USF staff).

     The USF Administration has not made a public statement on whether these rules are supposed to supplant or replace the contracts.   However, they are being considered on an “emergency” basis so that they will be effective January 7.  Since they would not be needed if the contract were extended, it appears they intend to let the contract lapse.  The proposed rules would seriously reduce faculty rights in several areas:

    1.  A discipline policy that would undermine academic freedom.  Misconduct, for example, would include “noncollegial ... behavior … whether on or off campus;” acts that “could” violate state or federal laws, even if there has been no indictment or conviction; and any other act that the administration judges “is detrimental to the best interests of the University.”  Weatherford warned: “This proposal gives blanket authorization for the administration to fire anyone, at any time, under almost any pretext.”

     2.  A very narrow definition of academic freedom.  Academic freedom would be restricted to teaching and scholarship in a faculty member’s “...own academic subjects....” The rule might allow a USF administrator to retaliate against faculty who speak or write for the public, and the restrictions might discourage interdisciplinary studies.  

     3.  Abrogation of the right to union representation in grievance proceedings.  Under the proposed rules, a faculty member is not entitled to any assistance in the grievance process.  Laws require unions to meet a fair duty of representation to the employees they represent, and the proposed rule could conflict with those laws.

     Not only the content but also the manner of the proposal bothered the faculty union leadership:  the Administration did not consult or even inform either Weatherford or the Faculty Senate of the proposal.  “I am shocked that the provost and president  have proposed these important rules in this unilateral fashion after promising us they did not intend to attack the union and diminish faculty rights,” said Weatherford. 

     “Faculty Senate officers have told me that university administrators also never talked to them about Thursday’s adoption of these rules.  In order to force some semblance of collegial governance, I have today presented President Genshaft with a letter requesting that we bargain the proposed rules, as required by the contract.”

     In addition, the faculty union will take several steps to protect the contract itself, which preempts any rules.  Currently, the United Faculty of Florida is collecting signatures for a petition to the Public Employees Relations Commission (PERC) to call a “certification election.”  If enough faculty sign, the election will be held; if the union wins the election, the USF Board of Trustees must bargain a contract.  Until then, the existing working conditions (not the proposed rules) would remain in force.  

     In addition, Weatherford noted that the faculty union can file a grievance if officers judge that the process of adopting these rules violates its contractual rights to represent faculty, and the faculty union can also file an unfair labor practices complaint with the state if officers decide that the administration and Board of Trustees have violated the state’s laws that protect the collective-bargaining rights of state employees.  

     At present it is unknown what the Faculty Senate will do, but it meets on Wednesday, Nov. 20, at 3:05 pm, in the Westside Conference Center on USF’s Tampa campus. 
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